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February 21, 2011 
 

The Board of Commissioners of Franklin County, North Carolina, met for its Regular 

Meeting at 7:00 P.M. in the Commissioner’s Conference Room located in the County 

Administration Building with the following Commissioners present: Chair Sidney E. 

Dunston, Vice-Chairman E. Shane Mitchell, Penny McGhee, Harry L. Foy, Jr., David T. 

Bunn, Robert L. Swanson and Donald C. Lancaster. 

 

Chairman Dunston asked that the Board consider adding two items to the consent 

agenda. The items would be considered as Item 1-G and Item 1-H. Commissioner 

Mitchell made the motion to add the items to the agenda, seconded by Commissioner 

Bunn. The motion duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

Chairman Dunston asked the Board to consider adding a third item to the agenda 

regarding Early College High School Construction Contracts (Item 9). Commissioner 

Swanson made the motion to add the item, seconded by Commissioner Mitchell. The 

motion duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

Chairman Swanson then asked the Board to consider adding to the agenda a project 

ordinance relative to the Early College High School project. Commissioner Mitchell 

made the motion to add the item, seconded by Commissioner Swanson. The motion 

duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

Chairman Dunston then asked the Board to consider removing Item 3-A (Incentive 

Request for Golden Leaf Properties) from the Board’s agenda. Commissioner Swanson 

made the motion to remove 3-A, seconded by Commissioner Mitchell. The motion duly 

carried with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

Chairman Dunston asked the Board to consider the consent agenda.  

 

Commissioner McGhee asked that Item 1-H (Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan) be 

removed from the consent agenda for discussion. Commissioner Foy made the motion 

to remove Item 1-H from the consent agenda for discussion, seconded by 

Commissioner Lancaster. The motion duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

Chairman Dunston asked the Board to consider approval of the remainder of the 

consent agenda. Commissioner Swanson made a motion to approve the consent 

agenda, seconded by Commissioner Mitchell. The motion duly carried with all present 

voting “AYE”. The items approved follow. 

 

1. CONSENT AGENDA 
 

A. January 18, 2011 Minutes 
B. January 24, 2011 Minutes 
C. January 31, 2011 Minutes 
D. February 7, 2011 Minutes 
E. Releases, Adjustments, Refunds, and Tax Collection Report 
F. Budget Ordinance Amendment #5 (Pursuant to North Carolina General 

Statute 159-15, the County Finance Officer is requesting a budget ordinance 
amendment in the amount of $157,018 for the fiscal year ending June 30, 
2011 to amend the General Fund to reflect additional funding for Health, 
Social Services and Aging Departments. The County has also received a 
wellness grant from Blue Cross/Blue Shield) 

G. Collocation Lease Agreement with Progress Energy 
H. Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan 
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Following approval of the consent agenda, Airport Director Steve Merritt spoke 
regarding the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan. He stated the Airport Commission 
had already adopted the plan in compliance with the Department of Natural Resources 
and the Environmental Protection Agency. The plan is intended to control storm water 
runoff into the sewers and water systems around Triangle North Executive Airport.  
 
Commissioner McGhee inquired about details of the plan including whether or not there 
are specific “activities” that need to be completed in order to follow the plan. County 
Manager Angela L. Harris said those items were outlined in the complete copy of the 
Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan currently on file in the County Clerk’s Office. 
Commissioner McGhee asked Mr. Merritt if airplanes are being washed at the airport. 
Mr. Merritt said there is now an approved area to wash airplanes.  
 
Commissioner Mitchell made a motion to approve the Stormwater Pollution Prevention 
Plan, seconded by Commissioner McGhee. The motion duly carried with all present 
voting “AYE.” 
 
2. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 
 

This was the time set aside by the Board of Commissioners to allow individuals five 

minutes to address the Board on issues concerning the county. 

 

Sandra Woodland, 375 Timberlands Drive, Louisburg, NC 

 Mrs. Woodland read a letter she submitted to the Board regarding the vacancy of 

the Franklin County Sheriff. Mrs. Woodland is a member of the Franklin County 

Board of Elections and stated she did not want her letter as a citizen to be 

confused with her position on the Board of Elections. She stated her comments 

would not impact her job as a board member. Mrs. Woodland stated allowing the 

voters of Franklin County to go through an election process would help to restore 

faith in the Franklin County Sheriff’s Office. 

 

Armenta Eaton, 1844 Mays Crossroads Road, Louisburg, NC 

 Ms. Eaton spoke as a representative of the Franklin County Chapter of the 

Concerned Women for Justice regarding the replacement of Franklin County 

Sheriff. She too read a letter she submitted to the Board. On behalf of the group, 

she encouraged the Board of Commissioners to uphold North Carolina General 

Statute 162-5 that gives the body power to select a replacement upon a vacancy 

in the office of Sheriff. She encouraged the Board not to utilize funds for a special 

election but rather if the County has “any excess funds lying around they would 

be better spent invested in our children, assisting the elderly and those persons 

without access to healthcare services.” 

 

Ray Alexander, 208 Cedar Street, Louisburg, NC 

 Mr. Alexander commented he is an unaffiliated voter and long-time political 

observer. Referring to a potential special election for Sheriff, he stated he has 

never before seen a “partisan political ploy such as this for a special election.” 

Mr. Alexander said a special election is not needed and that the Board was 

elected to do its job under state law. He urged the Board to appoint a Sheriff and 

encouraged Commissioners not to approve a special election. He stated his 

concern that the Board would always be remembered as participants in a cheap 

“political trick.” 
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Trevon Lucas, 75 Stillmeadow Drive, Louisburg, NC 

 Ms. Lucas proposed to the Board that a Sheriff Selection Committee should be 

appointed. She outlined the details of her proposal and criteria for Sheriff and 

said the process would eliminate any costs for the citizens of Franklin County. 

She also stated citizens would have the opportunity for input and make 

recommendations as to who would best serve as Sheriff for the next four years.  

 

Jeremy Neal, 2859 White Level Road, Castalia, NC  

 Mr. Neal stated he is Chairman of the Franklin County Republican Party. He said 

he continues to support the need for a special called election for Sheriff. He said 

candidates should be given the opportunity to campaign and that citizens should 

decide.  Mr. Neal stated he possessed one hundred letters signed by citizens 

asking for an election. The letters were presented to the Clerk to the Board.  

 

3. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

A. Incentive Request for Golden Leaf Properties 

 

Golden Leaf Properties has contracted with China to receive 45 million 

pounds of tobacco to be shipped to China. The company is requesting an 

incentive to help locate this facility in Franklin County. The total investment by 

Golden Leaf Properties will be an estimated $3,755,000. Following Franklin 

County Economic Incentive Policy guidelines and for competitive reasons, the 

Economic Development Commission respectfully requests consideration of a 

three-percent incentive at a total value of up to $112,650. 

 

ACTION REQUESTED: Conduct a public hearing and consider Board 

appropriation of an incentive not to exceed the amount of $112,650 from the 

General Fund for Golden Leaf Properties. 

 

B. Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) Text Amendment 

 

The Board was asked to conduct a public hearing regarding a text 

amendment to the Franklin County UDO to remove Chapter Four – Adequate 

Public Schools Ordinance (APSO). The Planning Board by unanimous vote 

recommended approval of the proposed text amendment at their February 8, 

2011 meeting.  

 

Donna Wood, Senior Planner, stated the Adequate Public Schools Ordinance 

was adopted on June 19, 2006. On October 7, 2010, the North Carolina 

Supreme Court ruled against Union County that imposing fees for schools on 

the development community was illegal. In order to adhere to the recent 

ruling, she said the Planning Board voted the proposed UDO amendment was 

necessary in order to be consistent with current North Carolina Law. On 

November 15, 2010, Commissioners voted to refund all fees collected in 

addition to interest accrued.  

 

At approximately 7:28 P.M., the hearing was opened and closed with no 

comments offered from the public.  

 

Commissioner Lancaster made a motion to adopt a text amendment to the 

Franklin County UDO to remove Chapter Four – Adequate Public Schools 

Ordinance. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Bunn and duly 

carried with all present voting “AYE.” 
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C. Request for Rezoning – Franklin County Schools 

 

The Board was asked to conduct a public hearing and consider adoption of a 

zoning map amendment to rezone approximately 3.79 acres at 8146 NC 56 

Highway in Louisburg Township from Heavy Industrial (HI) to Office & 

Institutional (O&I). The Board was asked to utilize the attached rezoning 

checklist to assist in its decision, following the public hearing. The Planning 

Board by unanimous vote recommended approval of the rezoning request 

filed by Franklin County Schools. 

 

Donna Wood, Senior Planner, gave a summary of the rezoning request. 

 

At approximately 7:31 P.M., the Chairman opened and closed the public 

hearing with no comments offered by the public. 

 

The site in question is the future site for the Early College High School facility. 

 

Commissioner McGhee made a motion to adopt the zoning map amendment 

to rezone approximately 3.79 acres at 8146 NC 56 Highway in Louisburg 

Township from Heavy Industrial (HI) to Office & Institutional (O&I). The motion 

was seconded by Commissioner Mitchell and duly carried with all present 

voting “AYE.” 

 

D. Request for Amendment to Rezoning – David A. Thomas 

 

The Board was asked to conduct a public hearing and consider adoption of a 

request to amend the Conditional Highway Business zoning approved by the 

Board in November, 1997 to include/add churches to the list of allowed uses 

on approximately 18 acres on NC Highway 56 East in the Louisburg 

Township. The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommended approval of 

the request filed by David A. Thomas.  

 

Donna Wood, Senior Planner, offered a brief summary of the request.  

 

Chairman Dunston opened the hearing at approximately 7:34 P.M. and 

closed the hearing with no public comment.  

 

Commissioner Swanson made a motion to approve the request (with the 

checklist added) to amend the Conditional Highway Business zoning to 

include/add churches to the list of allowed uses on approximately 18 acres on 

NC Highway 56 East in Louisburg Township. The motion was seconded by 

Commissioner Foy and duly carried approval with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

4. SPECIAL ELECTION RESOLUTION 

 
The Board was asked to discuss and consider approval of a resolution submitted by 

Commissioner Don Lancaster requesting a special election for the Office of Franklin 

County Sheriff. 

 

Commissioner Lancaster stated calling for a special election was the “right thing to do” 

even if the decision was unpopular. Sometimes, he said, circumstances are contrary 

and in this case the right thing is to allow voters to decide who Franklin County’s next 

Sheriff will be.  
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Commissioner Foy stated he felt a special election was money well spent and said it is 

always good to let the public vote. In response, Commissioner Swanson commented on 

Commissioner Foy’s statement. He stated during the budget process Commissioner 

Foy prefers to fund projects related to schools, children and the elderly population. 

 

Commissioner McGhee inquired about the cost of a special called election. 

 

County Attorney Darnell Batton stated after speaking with Amy Southerland, Board of 

Elections Director, the minimum cost would be $40,000 which would not include the 

cost of a primary, a run-off election, testing or the cost of one-stop voting. Additionally, 

he commented on the need for unaffiliated candidates to have an opportunity to be on 

ballot and the minimum 90-day process of obtaining pre-clearance by the Federal 

Government if a local bill is passed calling for the special election. 

 

Commissioner McGhee asked if Legislative action would still be required if an election 

for Sheriff were held in 2012 when a county-wide election is already scheduled. Mr. 

Batton stated changing the law (that gives the Board the authority to appoint a Sheriff to 

fill the unexpired term) would require a local bill whether it be to create a special election 

in the near future or to create a change in the statute for 2012.  

 

Mr. Batton stated another item to consider is that the Board is called upon to replace or 

appoint an Interim Sheriff or to replace the interim with a permanent appointment. He 

reminded the Board it does not know when the SBI (State Bureau of Investigation) 

investigation will be complete or what events could occur between now and the time of 

a special election and if those circumstances would call for the Board to make an 

appointment. In that case, he said the Board would need to reserve the right to make 

that appointment if the circumstances dictated. Mr. Batton said if the local bill process 

created a special election in four to six months, the Board could not be assured 

circumstances would not arise in which the Board would need to appoint a permanent 

Sheriff. 

 

Commissioner McGhee said timing is an important component based on the fact the 

investigation is incomplete. She said the investigation should conclude before the Board 

makes an appointment or before a special election is held. She preferred the public 

have an opportunity to vote for a Sheriff in 2012. 

 

With regard to cost, Commissioner Foy commented each day there is a vacancy in the 

Sheriff’s position, a savings is realized.  

 

Commissioner Mitchell disagreed with Commissioner Foy following Mr. Batton’s earlier 

explanation of cost regarding a special election and stated the laws of North Carolina 

are written to assist with situations such as the Sheriff’s vacancy. He said the laws are 

not set to show prejudice to the situation or vacancy or prejudice to the amount of time 

left in the term. He said the General Statute empowers the Board to appoint the next 

Sheriff and suggested it a “slap in the face” that the Board (elected by the majority of 

voters) does not have the integrity or competence to make such a decision. 

 

Commissioner Lancaster made a motion to approve the resolution requesting a special 

election for Franklin County Sheriff, seconded by Commissioner Foy.  

 

Commissioner Dunston commented he is happy to live in a land of laws where 

otherwise people would make decisions based on their personal preferences. He stated 

if every time a vacancy occurs, citizens would spend a great deal of time and money on 

elections. He said never in the history of North Carolina has there been a special 
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election to replace a Sheriff. He said when people are elected they are expected to 

enact the laws that have already been established and he asked the Board and public 

to understand Commissioners are elected to abide by the laws which is what he plans 

to do.   

 

Upon Commissioner Lancaster’s earlier motion to approve the resolution requesting a 

special election for Franklin County Sheriff, seconded by Commissioner Foy, the motion 

failed with a 3 to 4 vote. Commissioners Lancaster, Bunn and Foy voted in favor of the 

special election. Commissioners Mitchell, McGhee, Swanson and Dunston voted 

against the motion.  

 

Commissioner Lancaster then asked if the Board could discuss the idea presented 

during public comment by Trevon Lucas. Chairman Dunston stated “no.” 

 
5. AUDIT REPORT FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDING 2009-2010 

 
Jim Winston of the Auditing Firm Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans and Company, LLP; 

Certified Public Accountants presented the Annual Audit Report for the Fiscal Year 

Ending 2010. In addition, Finance Director Chuck Murray gave a brief financial overview 

of FYE 2010. 

 

Mr. Winston offered the following PowerPoint presentation. 
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Franklin County Finance Director Chuck Murray offered the following PowerPoint 

presentation. 
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Commissioner Mitchell made a motion to accept the audit report as presented, 

seconded by Commissioner McGhee. The motion duly carried with all present voting 

“AYE.” 

 
6. TRIANGLE NORTH FRANKLIN PHASE 1 UTILITIES 
 
The Economic Development Commission requested approval to move forward with 

funding for the installation of Phase 1 Utilities for the Triangle North Franklin Park. The 

total estimated cost of the project is $1,091,000. Triangle North Franklin received a 

grant from the North Carolina Industrial Fund for $500,000 to assist in funding for the 

project. The remaining $591,000 is available in the Water and Sewer Capital Fund. 
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According to Ronnie Goswick, Economic Development Director, funding from the Water 

and Sewer Capital Fund includes money the County has already borrowed for other 

projects that came in under bid or projects that have not come to fruition. To clarify, 

Commissioner Mitchell said some projects were not deemed urgent based on the state 

of the economy. He also said savings were realized based on the state of the bid 

market. 

 

Commissioner Lancaster made a motion to allocate $591,000 from the Water and 

Sewer Capital Fund to complete the funding for the Triangle North Franklin Phase 1 

Utilities project. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Mitchell and duly carried 

approval with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

7. MOBILE CAD/AVL FOR RESPONDERS 
 
Law enforcement personnel and other emergency responders expressed interest in the 

mobile version of the CAD system. Director Christy Shearin requested funding from the 

911 fund balance to implement this for Law Enforcement Personnel and to install this in 

the Fire and EMS Departments in the County. If funded, Management recommended 

funding be included with the Radio Enhancement Financing.  

 

Chuck Murray, Finance Director, provided a list (below) of expected costs associated 

with the E911 project. The total cost is currently estimated at $10,435,236 with 

$4,103,207 in planned revenue, therefore the estimated total of borrowing is 

$6,332,029.  

 

 
Instead of utilizing E911 funds to pay for the Mobile CAD system, Mr. Murray stated it 

was his recommendation as well as that of the County Manager to include the request 

($193,169) in the borrowing process. He suggested remaining E911 funds be placed in 

the budget for the coming year to help pay for the debt associated with the radio project.  

 

Commissioner McGhee commented she did not want to borrow additional money.  
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Mrs. Shearin commented the County receives continuing revenue from the State each 

year that has been reduced from $450,000 to $242,000 for the upcoming year, but 

stated the E911 balance would note replenish as fast as in the past. She also 

commented E911 funds will not be allowed to be utilized for maintenance in the future. 

She said the funds will only be available for restricted uses. Commissioner Swanson 

asked if E911 funds could be used for debt service. Mrs. Shearin stated money that 

comes into the E911 fund after July, 2011 could not be used for debt service. Mr. 

Murray commented that he estimates debt service on the radio project to be 

approximately $800,000 per year. 

 

Commissioner Mitchell asked what E911 funds will be eligible for use after July, 2011. 

Mrs. Shearin stated the money could be used toward most items within the walls of the 

E911 Center including maintenance on equipment in the center. Maintenance on items 

such as the equipment at the tower site could not be paid for from E911 funds unless 

the law is altered again. 

 

Regarding tower construction, Commissioner Mitchell asked about the cost of a new 

tower ($137,859) versus the cost of a temporary tower ($235,700) and said it appears 

more cost effective for the County to build an additional tower. Mrs. Shearin stated the 

estimate for the temporary tower includes the cost of the antennas, the lines, building 

set-up and a microwave link to link back to the E911 Center. She stated $137,859 only 

covers the cost of steel and the cost of setting the tower. She stated the proposed 

temporary tower (owned by American Tower) would be located within a few miles of the 

tower location on T. Kemp Road in Louisburg. She stated the temporary tower is a 

proposed alternative to lowering the antennas one hundred feet while performing a “cut 

over.” She stated her concern that coverage would be inferior for at least six to eight 

months. The benefit of the temporary tower would be to maintain the same level of 

coverage during the transition period. The antennas purchased for the temporary tower 

could then be used as spares for the current system.  

 

Commissioner Lancaster asked if the Sheriff’s vehicles were already equipped with 

mobile CAD technology. Mrs. Shearin stated the hardware is in place, but the software 

is not in place and is included in her request. She said hardware is already in place for 

all other law enforcement agencies in the County including municipalities. Her request 

includes software for all law enforcement in the County along with fire and rescue. 

 

Commissioner Mitchell made a motion to approve the project, but the motion died for 

lack of a second.   

 

At approximately 8:37 P.M., Chairman Dunston called for a brief recess.  
 
Chairman Dunston called the meeting back to order at approximately 8:50 P.M. and 
asked the Board to continue discussions regarding Item 7. He asked the Board to 
consider the radio project without the Mobile CAD component. 
 
Commissioner Swanson made a motion to approve the radio project, not including the 
Mobile CAD component. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Mitchell and duly 
carried approval with all present voting “AYE.” 
 

(Please see additional Board action taken regarding this project after Item 13.) 

 
8. USE VALUE APPEAL – SSJ PROPERTIES, LLC 
 
A property owner requested an appeal of a Tax Office decision of removal from the Use 

Value Program as a result of acquisition of property and filing of new application. 
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According to Tax Administrator Jimmy Tanner, the owner assumed property tax liability 

consisting of deferred taxes upon acquisition of the property from the previous owner. 

The property consists of approximately 60.5 acres and includes a mobile home park 

(approximately 29 mobile homes) as stated on the application. The decision to remove 

the property from farm use resulted when the new application revealed a business entity 

was the new ownership, which relates to new requirements not applicable for individual 

owners. For the property to continue in use value, Mr. Tanner said the owner must show 

the principal business of the property is for forestry purposes.  

 

Mr. M.W. Marshall “Twig” Wiggins presented his appeal to the Board and Mr. Tanner 

recommended denial of the appeal. 

 

County Attorney Darnell Batton encouraged the Board to base their vote on the law as 

any Commissioner who votes against the law could be held financially liable.  

 

Mr. Wiggins stated the Tax Office misled him. 

 

Mr. Tanner commented the Department of Revenue reinforced the decision of Tax 

Office staff and said the property owner can reapply for the 2011 tax year.  

 

Chairman Dunston asked the Board to consider the appeal from use value status, 

however no motion was made. No action was taken, therefore the status quo remains 

and leaves the Tax Office decision in place. 

 

9. EARLY COLLEGE HIGH SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS 
 
Franklin County Schools requested time on the agenda to present its recommendation 

for the award of the contract for the construction of the new Early College High School 

for consideration of funding. The Board of Education determined Scotia Construction to 

be the lowest, responsive, responsible bidder and awarded the project to Scotia 

Construction including all alternates in the amount of $1,290,500. The award was 

contingent upon the County’s approval of funding, the County Attorney’s review of and 

the County’s acceptance of contracts, bonding and insurance and the finalization of 

agreement for maintenance regarding the storm pond and sewer lift station with Vance 

Granville Community College. Tommy Piper, Assistant Superintendant of Auxiliary 

Services, and Architect Jon Long made a presentation to the Board.  

 

Mr. Piper reminded the Board that a committee had been appointed (by former Board 

Chair Penny McGhee) to produce a recommendation for housing students of the Early 

College program. At the committee’s recommendation, the Board of Commissioners 

decided to move forward with a twelve classroom modular building adjacent to Vance 

Granville Community College on County property behind the Emergency Medical 

Services building on Highway 56 West in Louisburg. A public hearing was also held 

regarding the use of school bonds to pay for the project. The idea to use the bonds was 

subsequently approved. Since that time, a design was created and bids for the project 

were received on February 10, 2011. Mr. Piper stated the Board of Education approved 

the contracts on February 17, 2011 contingent upon approval by the Board of 

Commissioners.  

 

Mr. Long then explained the bids and revealed the lowest responsive, responsible 

bidder as Scotia Construction out of six bids that were submitted. Scotia’s base bid was 

$1,275,000. Scotia’s bid, including four alternates, was $1,290,500. 
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Commissioner McGhee stated her understanding that a modular unit was a temporary 

solution until a more permanent solution was possible. Based on that understanding, 

she asked if the alternates were necessary for a temporary structure. Mr. Long 

commented on Alternate 2 (door hardware package) and said the hardware was more 

durable. He also stated some of the other alternates would help ensure the facility 

would last as long as possible.  

 

Commissioner Foy inquired about the cost of a needed turn lane. Mr. Long stated the 

cost is included in Scotia’s bid.  Commissioner Foy then asked for an estimate on the 

expected lifetime of the modular. Mr. Long stated depending on building maintenance, 

weather and other factors, he estimates the building could be used for 25 to 30 years.  

 

Chairman Dunston then asked Finance Director Chuck Murray to explain his request for 

a project ordinance for the Early College project. Mr. Murray stated the project 

ordinance identifies the County will use $1,617,182 in General Obligation Bonds to 

construct and fully equip the school.  

 

Commissioner McGhee made a motion to approve the base bid without alternates two 

and four. 

 

Mr. Piper commented on his concern that if the preferred door hardware package 

(Alternate 2) was not included the hardware would not sustain and may need to be 

replaced within two years. Alternate 4 provided for a 9” ceiling as opposed to 8” ceilings.  

 

Mr. Piper followed up by saying there is hope that a more permanent building can be 

constructed in the future, but for now the goal is to make certain the building meets the 

needs of the Early College program and is a good long-term investment.  

 

The Board was asked to consider Commissioner McGhee’s earlier motion to approve 

the base bid without alternates two and four. The motion died for lack of a second.  

 

Commissioner Mitchell made a motion to award the contract to Scotia Construction, the 

lowest responsive, responsible bidder, in the amount of $1,290,500 including all four 

alternates. The award is contingent upon the County’s approval of funding, the County 

Attorney’s review of and the County’s acceptance of contracts, bonding and insurance 

and the finalization of agreement for maintenance regarding the storm pond and sewer 

lift station with Vance Granville Community College. The motion was seconded by 

Commissioner Foy and duly carried approval with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

Commissioner Lancaster made a motion to approve the project ordinance, seconded by 

Commissioner Mitchell. The motion duly carried approval with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

The bid tabulation sheet follows. 
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10. OTHER BUSINESS 

 
No additional items of business were discussed.  

 
11. APPOINTMENTS 
 
The Board was asked to consider the following appointments.  

 

A. Airport Commission 
 

An appointment was needed to the Airport Commission. (Commissioner Foy)  

 

Commissioner Foy is expected to make appointment at a later date.  

 

B. Child Fatality Prevention Team 
 

Membership on the Child Fatality Prevention Team is set forth by North 

Carolina General Statute. According to statute, the Board of Commissioners 

is tasked to appoint a local law enforcement officer, an emergency medical 

services provider or firefighter and the parent of a child who died before 

reaching the child’s eighteenth birthday. Currently, the Board of 

Commissioners is asked to fill the position of local law enforcement officer. 

Detective Ruby Savage has agreed to serve in this capacity and is 

recommended by Franklin County Social Services Director Nicki Perry and 

Interim Sheriff Elliott Pinnell. 

 

Commissioner Lancaster made a motion to appoint Detective Ruby Savage to 

the Child Fatality Prevention Team, seconded by Commissioner McGhee. 

The motion duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 
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C. Department of Aging Advisory Board 
 

An appointment was needed to the Department of Aging Advisory Board. 

(Commissioner McGhee) 

 

Commissioner McGhee is expected to make an appointment at a later date. 

 

D. Five County Mental Health Authority 
 

Two appointments were needed from Franklin County to serve on the Five 

County Mental Health Authority Area Board. One of those members should 

have a business or legal background. The other position should be filled by a 

Franklin County citizen, consumer or family member of a consumer of Five 

County Mental Health Services.  

 

Commissioner McGhee stated she is unaware of interested individuals at this 

time. 

 
E. Library Board 

 

An appointment was needed to the Library Board. (Commissioner Swanson) 

 

Commissioner Swanson nominated Vickie Hight to serve on the Library 

Board. The motion duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 

 

F. Parks and Recreation Advisory Board 
 

An appointment was needed to the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board. 

(Commissioner Foy) 

 

Commissioner Foy nominated Don Lancaster to serve on the Parks and 
Recreation Advisory Board. The motion duly carried with all present voting 
“AYE.” 
 

G. Solid Waste Education Task Force 
 

An appointment was needed to the Solid Waste Education Task Force. 

(Commissioner Foy) 

 

Commissioner Foy stated he would make an appointment at a later date. 
 

H. Tourism Development Authority 
 

A representative of the hospitality industry was needed to serve on the 

Tourism Development Authority. (Commissioners Swanson)  

 

Commissioner Swanson nominated Robert Sykes to serve on the TDA to 

represent the hospitality industry. The motion was unanimously approved. 

 

I. Youngsville Planning Board ETJ 
 

The Town of Youngsville asked that the Board consider reappointing Donnie 
Tharrington and John Cyrus to the Youngsville Planning Board ETJ.  
 
Commissioner Lancaster made a motion to reappoint Mr. Tharrington and Mr. 
Cyrus to the Youngsville Planning Board ETJ, seconded by Commissioner 
Mitchell. The motion duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 
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12. BOARD, MANAGER AND CLERK’S COMMENTS 
 
This was the time set aside for the Board of County Commissioners, the County 

Manager, and the Clerk to the Board to report on various activities.  The Board may also 

discuss other items of interest.  

 

County Clerk Kristen G. King: No comments were offered. 

 

Commissioner Foy: Commissioner Foy made comments relative to the Emergency 

Meeting held February 20, 2011 by the Board. He stated he made an erroneous 

comment regarding when he was notified of the meeting. He stated he was notified of 

the meeting the afternoon of February 18, 2011 (by phone) by County Manager Angela 

Harris and County Attorney Darnell Batton.  

 

Commissioner Bunn: No comments were offered. 

 

Commissioner Mitchell: No comments were offered. 

 

Commissioner Lancaster: Commissioner Lancaster offered congratulations to Ms. 

Kristen King for achieving the status of North Carolina Certified County Clerk. 

 

Commissioner McGhee: Commissioner McGhee stated she would hold her comments 

until the next regular Board meeting.  

 

Commissioner Swanson: No comments were offered. 

 

Commissioner Dunston: No comments were offered. 

 

County Manager Angela L. Harris: 

 Mrs. Harris commented Franklin County Parks and Recreation Director Oliver 

Greene met with a state representative to revise or amend the County’s budget 

request for the Pilot Lion’s Park. Mrs. Harris stated even though the project now 

requires restroom facilities, the project is still within budget. 

 

13. CLOSED SESSION  
 
Commissioner Swanson made the motion to enter into closed session pursuant to 

NCGS143-318.11 (a)(3) to consult with an attorney employed or retained by the public 

body in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege between the attorney and the 

public body, which privilege is hereby acknowledged. The motion was seconded by 

Commissioner Mitchell. The motion carried 6 to 1, with Commissioner Foy voting “NO.”  

 

The Board entered into closed session at approximately 9:50 P.M. 

 
At approximately 10:53 P.M., following the closed session, Commissioner Bunn made a 
motion to enter back into open session, seconded by Commissioner Mitchell. The 
motion duly carried with all present voting “AYE.” 
 
No action was taken relative to the closed session. 
 
County Manager Angela L. Harris commented she felt questions remained regarding 
action taken earlier in the evening regarding the E911 project. 
 
Commissioner McGhee agreed and stated she did not understand the Board voted to 
approve the entire E911 project.  
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Mrs. Harris suggested the Board revisit the topic. 
 
Commissioner McGhee made a motion to set aside action taken earlier in the evening 
(see Item 7) to approve the additions to the radio project (other than the Harris Contract 
items). The action taken eliminating the Mobile CAD component stands. The motion 
was seconded by Commissioner Lancaster and duly carried approval with all present 
voting “AYE.” The additions to the radio project will be revisited by the Board on March 
21, 2011. 
 
County Attorney Darnell Batton asked the Board to consider recessing the meeting until 
March 1, 2011 for the purpose of making an appointment for and swearing in the new 
Register of Deeds. The Board is required to appoint the individual recommended by the 
Democratic Executive Committee. 
 
Commissioner Swanson made a motion to recess until Tuesday, March 1, 2011 at 6:00 

P.M. for the sole purpose of appointing the new Register of Deeds. The motion was 

seconded by Commissioner McGhee. The motion carried 5 to 2, with Commissioners 

Bunn and Foy voting “NO.” 

 

 

 

              

Sidney E. Dunston, Chair                                Kristen G. King, Clerk to the Board 
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